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What Goes On

See SOLAR, page  9

See BROWN, page  7

See FITNESS, page  12

Sunday, January 8, 
1-3 p.m. Community Art  
Drop-in, Community Center
Monday, January 9
5:30 p.m. Youth Advisory 
Committee Meeting, Greenbriar 
Community Meeting Room
8 p.m. City Council Meeting, 
Municipal Building, Live on 
Verizon 21, Comcast 71 and 
Streaming at greenbeltmd.gov/
municipaltv
Tuesday, January 10
7 p.m. Public Safety Advisory 
Committee Meeting, Police 
Station
Wednesday, January 11
7:30 p.m. Advisory Planning 
Board Meeting, Community 
Center
7:30 p.m. Green Team Zero 
Waste Circle, Public Works
8 p.m. Council Worksession, 
T-Rex Corporation, Community 
Center
Saturday, January 14
9 a.m to Noon Donation Drop-
off, Parking Lot Behind  
Municipal Building
Monday, January 16
10:30 a.m. Martin Luther King, 
Jr. Community Service Oppor-
tunity (See city ad for details.)

F o r  G l o -
ria Brown, her 
p h o t o g r a p h y 
can be summed 
up in three sen-
tences: “It’s a 
pa s s ion .  I t ’s 
a  hobby.  I t ’s 
a love for the 
b i r d s . ”  T h e 
Lanham resi-
dent spends a 
f e w  h o u r s  a 
day nearly ev-
ery day of the 
week at Green-
belt Lake pho-
tographing the 
wildlife, especially the birds.

Brown retired six years ago 
after working for the government 
for over 50 years. She started 
walking around the lake every 
day for exercise. She routinely 
called her son Bruce Smith, a 
hobbyist wildlife photographer 
himself, to tell him about the 
wildlife she was seeing daily. 
Smith finally told his mother to 
buy a camera and start taking 
her own photos. For the past 

Gloria Brown’s New Passion
Is Wildlife Photography

by Jill Connor

two years, she 
has  been do-
ing just  that . 
“Anything that 
is out here and 
that is photog-
raphable, I take 
it.” Brown has 
photographed 
foxes, snakes, 
squirrels, bea-
vers ,  tu r t l e s , 
great blue her-
o n s ,  w h i t e 
egrets, hawks, 
osprey and rusty 
blackbirds, but 
h e r  f a v o r i t e 

is the pileated woodpecker. “It 
has so much beauty and I never 
knew the beauty of birds. Even 
though I saw them all the time, 
I didn’t see the structure of their 
feathers or the different spe-
cies. It’s a lot to learn about.” 
Brown is learning about the ani-
mals she photographs through 
Google, and she has also joined 
the Google and Facebook groups  

The Greenbelt City Council 
met on December 19 with rep-
resentatives of the city’s Green 
Team Solar Circle and staff of 
the Public Works Department to 
continue a conversation started 
at a worksession a year earlier 
regarding plans to implement 
the use of solar power for city 
facilities. 

Steven Skolnik, chair of the 
solar group, emphasized that 
the topic of discussion for this 
meeting was municipal solar use, 
though many other opportuni-
ties for use by residents or other 
private or commercial entities are 
also available now. 

In addition to Skolnik, rep-
resentatives of the Green Team 
included John Lippert, who is 
chair of the Green Team and the 
Greenbelt Advisory Committee 
on Environmental Sustainabil-
ity (Green ACES), and Matthew 

Green Team Advises City Council
To Move Ahead with Solar Power

by Kathleen Gallagher

Dirksen.  Staff from the Public 
Works Department included Di-
rector James Sterling, Sustain-
ability Coordinator Luisa Robles, 
and Environmental Coordinator 
Erin Josephitis.

At the request of Mayor Pro 
Tem Judith Davis, Skolnik gave 
an overview of the reasons for 
the city government to pursue the 
use of solar energy for its own 
electricity needs, which include 
both environmental benefits and a 
significant lowering of the city’s 
costs for electricity.  

Many Maryland counties and 
municipalities are now incorporat-
ing solar into their energy mix, 
Skolnik said, with a motivating 
factor being that the cost inflation 
of electricity in Maryland has 
exceeded the increase in the cost 
of living for the last 15 years.  
The rapid growth of solar use 
in the state has resulted in both 

lower installation costs and also 
lower incentive payments, which 
together suggest a need to take 
action sooner rather than later.  
According to Skolnik, the costs 
for enabling solar energy use are 
now nearing parity with those of 
traditional energy sources. 

At the 2015 meeting, the hope 
was to piggyback on a Montgom-
ery County contract, with an ar-
ray of solar panels to be located 
on Greenbriar property toward 
the end of Mandan Road.  The 
city holds a right of way on the 
property but is not using it.

For a number of reasons the 
first plan did not pan out.  It now 
appears to make more sense for 
Greenbriar to pursue solar use on 
its own as a non-municipal proj-
ect.  The Green Team would like 
to see the board of directors of 

The snowplows cannot be put 
away with their plows on. The 
plows need to be removed for the 
trucks to fit inside. But Jim Ster-
ling, director of Public Works, 

Is Greenbelt Ready for Snow?
Public Works Pulls Out Plows

by Amy Hansen

said that all 16 trucks and plows 
have been serviced and are ready 
for action.

No snow yet, but the Old 
Farmer’s Almanac, as well as 
normal experience, predict that 
Greenbelt will get hit with both 
snow and ice before spring ar-
rives.

The city has been working 
since November to be ready. 
Sterling said the public works 
crew checked out the equipment 
starting in November, made sure 
it worked and that everyone re-
membered how to use it. They’ve 
attached salt spreaders to the 
large trucks – except for the three 
that are needed for leaf removal 
– and they have 350 tons of salt 
ready. Sterling said he ordered 
the salt in August. A normal year 
requires about 300 tons, he said, 
noting that last year was light, 
but the year before had a lot of 
snow. Other necessities include 
an order of magnesium chlo-
ride salt to be used in Roosevelt 
Center. 

The plowing and snow shovel-
ing follow a priority system that 
has basically stayed the same for 
decades. 

According to the city’s web-
site, the first priority for plows 
“is to open the main streets. 
These streets are the key to 
maintaining a steady flow of traf-
fic since most residents live with-
in a few blocks of such routes.” 

Similarly, the priorities for 
shoveling are identified on a 
map. “We update it when we 
know if the schools are going to 
open or not,” said Sterling. 

The final piece is personnel. 
They do not hire more people 
during the winter, but do call 
people for more hours. For that 
reason, the city maintains cots as 
part of the winter equipment.

“Last year when we had the 
big snow, we knew we would be 
going for a long time,” Sterling 
explained. “People slept here. We 
have cots for people who don’t 
live close by.” Then he laughed. 
“Actually the people who live 
close wanted to stay, too.”

Tis the season to join the gym 
and work off those holiday cook-
ies. Greenbelters are no exception 
to the annual fitness trend that 
begins in early January and ends 
... well, later.

Greenbelt Aquatic & Fitness 
Center has been crowded right 
after the holidays, said Souzan 
Noaman, GAFC administrative 
assistant.

“It is much busier than nor-
mal,” she said. “We’ve had a lot 
of registrations for classes.” 

Noaman said 935 people have 
used the facilities between De-
cember 30 and January 2. 

Planet Fitness in Beltway 
Plaza tries to make it easy for 

Greenbelt Trends Toward
Fitness at Beginning of Year

by Amy Hansen

people to start working out 
by lowering their membership 
fee. “That brings in most of 
the resolutioners,” said General 
Manager Raquel Capuana. On 
Monday, January 2 the gym had 
32 new members sign up. On a 
normal day they get about 10, 
she said. 

What’s more, people with 
memberships are getting out 
and using them, Capuana said. 
They had 658 people use the 
facilities on January 2, much 
higher than normal. 

Planet Fitness is meeting the 
increased demand by adding 

One of Greenbelt's 16 snowplows (sans plow) ready to go
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Gloria Brown at her favorite pho-
tography spot, Buddy Attick Park
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Andre Cummings works out in the GAFC weight room.
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Letters to the Editor

SHOWTIMES
Jan 6 – Jan 12

ARRIVAL 
(PG 13) (CC) (118 mins)
Fri. & Sat. 2:45, 5:15 PM

Sun. 1:00 (OC) PM
Mon. & Tues. 5:15 PM

Wed. 2:45, 5:15 PM
Thurs. 5:15 PM

MANCHESTER BY THE SEA
 (R) (CC) (137 mins)
Fri. & Sat. 8:00 PM

Sun. 7:00 PM
Mon. - Thurs. 8:00 PM

STORYTIME ON SCREEN
FREE!

Mon. 10:30 AM

Stage on Screen Series:
THE ROYAL BALLET:
THE NUTCRACKER 

Sun. 4:00 PM*
Mon. 1:00 PM*

*$9.00 for Adults, 
$5.00 for children. 

$6.50 for members!

News Review

Greenbelt Community Center at 15 Crescent Rd.
OFFICE HOURS: Monday 2 - 4 p.m., Tuesday 2 - 4, 6 -10 p.m.

Alfred M. Skolnik, President, 1959-1977

Elaine Skolnik, President, 1977-1985 

Editor:  Mary Lou Williamson 301-441-2662

15 Crescent Road, Suite 100, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-1887
Phone: 301-474-4131; Fax: 301-965-8247

editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com (stories, letters, photos)
ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com (ads)

business@greenbeltnewsreview.com (billing)
website:  www.greenbeltnewsreview.com

Community Calendar:  www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/calendar

Greenbelt

CIRCULATION 	 Core of Greenbelt:   Ian Tuckman 301-459-5624 
		  Franklin Park:  Arlene Clarke 240-988-3351
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Published weekly since 1937 by the Greenbelt Cooperative Publishing Association, Inc

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
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brought to our office in the Community Center, 15 Crescent Road, during office hours. 
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STAFF
Cynthia Beck, Judy Bell, Judi Bordeaux, Melinda Brady, Jessi Britton, Ar-
lene Clarke, Jill Connor, Bill Cornett, Cynthia Cummings, Peter Curtis, Dean-
na Dawson, Angie Evans, Samantha Fitschen, Kathleen Gallagher, Anne 
Gardner, Jon Gardner, James Giese, Bernadette Gormally, Jim Gray, Car-
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Sylvia Lewis, Jim Link, Marcie Lissauer, Chris Logan, Linda Lucas, Marc Manheimer, 
Joan Marionni, Kathleen McFarland, Cathie Meetre, Mary Moien, Elaine Nakash, Pa-
tricia Novinsky, Gail Phillips, Marylee Platt, Peter Reppert, JoEllen Sarff, Pat Scully, 
Lola Skolnik, Shayna Skolnik, Helen Sydavar, Nancy Tolzman, Joanne Tucker, Jean 
Turkiewicz, Alan Turnbull, Lynn White, Stan Zirkin and Dea Zugby.

AN INDEPENDENT NEWSPAPEROld Greenbelt Theatre
129 Centerway
301-329-2034

www.greenbelttheatre.org
Members always $6.50!

Adults $9, Senior/Student 
$8, Members $6.50, Kids $6

All shows before 5 PM: 
Adults $7, Members $6.50, 

Kids $5
OC = Open Captions

CC = Closed Captions

Movies since 1938

Drop us a Line! 
Electronically, that is.  

editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com

Economic 
Development Study

The recent Greenbelt Eco-
nomic Development Study report 
by the Hyattsville Community 
Development Corporation consul-
tants on economic development 
should embarrass the Greenbelt 
Council members who voted 
to pay up to $33,000 for it and 
the member who suggested this 
firm. The recommendations of 
public-private partnerships and 
tax incentives are standard boil-
erplate recommendations that 
many people have heard before 
from those who wish to privatize 
public resources.

Public-private partnerships 
have been supported by the 
Maryland Democratic Party and 
encouraged by the Obama Ad-
ministration for the last few years 
as an easy way to fund projects 
without accepting responsibil-
ity for taxes. Now Trump ap-
parently plans to use public-
private partnerships to pay for 
rebuilding U.S. infrastructure. 
But these partnerships come at 
a great financial cost to citizens, 
as those cities such as Bayonne 
N.J., Missoula Mont., and Santa 
Paula Calif., which allowed their 
water system to become privately 
owned, have learned (see New 
York Times, December 25, 2016). 
Even our local public-private 
partnership with the owner of the 
stores around Roosevelt Center 
has had tensions in the past. If 
a situation arises in which the 
private entity must choose be-
tween profit and the public good, 
it is most likely to choose profit 
because its purpose is to make as 
much money as possible. We see 
this every day in the way some 
companies treat the environment. 

The consultant calls for devel-
opment around Roosevelt Center 
on city-owned land. I can only 
imagine what this recommenda-
tion means. Can we expect a 20 
story office building on the lawn 
behind the Mother and Child 

statue? Does the consultant want 
us to give up the parking lot 
on which the Farmers Market 
is held? Alternatively, perhaps 
the ball fields, tennis courts and 
woods near the Youth Center 
would be bulldozed for private 
companies. But any private com-
pany would probably also want 
the city to give it tax incremental 
financing (TIF) that foregoes city 
taxes to encourage them to come 
to Greenbelt; so the city income 
would not increase much. Devel-
opers (like Trump) risk little of 
their own money; they borrow 
money and recoup the expenses 
from future users. The city col-
lectively could save money by 
itself borrowing through issuing 
bonds to pay for the initial costs 
of desired projects.

The report apparently says 
Greenbelt is “permit/license 
heavy” (News Review July 14, 
2016). These words might be in-
terpreted to imply that the consul-
tant wants businesses to be free 
to do whatever they want. The 
News Review articles have not 
mentioned any recommendation 
to encourage formation of coop-
eratives that have an economic 
focus; cooperatives pay taxes too.

It seems that the consultant’s 
main recommendations for eco-
nomic development are to use 
city tax money to make private 
entities wealthier. In my estima-
tion, council should pay at most 
five hundred dollars for this re-
port and ignore its recommenda-
tions.

Henry Haslach

Why Worry? 
Some people worry about cli-

mate change. I don’t, I welcome 
it. 

During our first winter in 
Greenbelt, the weather dropped 
to -5.  It’s not been nearly that 
low in recent years.  The South 
is coming to us, we don’t have 
to move south. 

R.J. Lewis

Envelopes for News Review
Carriers Are Now Distributed

The News Review Carriers remain hopeful 
that you won’t forget them. It is never too 
late to send a tip to a deserving young person 
who distributes your newspaper. Envelopes 
marked with the year 2016 were distributed 
in the last two weeks and we hope residents 

will act with their typical generosity.
If you didn’t get an envelope and would like to send a tip to 

your carrier, please put it in an envelope and send it to the paper 
at Greenbelt News Review, 15 Crescent Road, Suite 100, and make 
sure the delivery address is on the envelope. Clearly mark the en-
velope with the word Carrier and make sure your address is legible 
so we can get it to the right person.  

Giant beavers grace the lake in their holiday garb. 
See back page for more holiday photos.
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City Notes
Animal Control staff removed 

the carcass of a raccoon from a 
resident’s yard and a fox from a 
sidewalk. One cat was taken into 
custody from a building hallway 
and one cat, one dog and three 
kittens were adopted.

Public Works staff met with 
Gardiner & Gardiner regarding 
the theater renovation project to 
review warranty/deficiencies.

Street Maintenance/Special De-
tails crews took down unwanted 
signs and checked for graffiti, 
continued applying crack seal on 
Hanover Parkway, applied cold 
mix on Hanover Parkway and 
repaired and installed a headstone 
in the cemetery.

Facilities Maintenance staff 
supervised and inspected the 
ongoing LED lighting upgrade 
project and the ongoing flooring 
and HVAC projects in the Com-
munity Center.

Refuse/Recycling/Sustainability 
crews collected 29.11 tons of re-
fuse and 15.67 tons of recyclable 
material and assisted with install-
ing LED lights in the Community 
Center.

Auto Maintenance crew in-
stalled the city logo on the new 
Greenbelt Assistance in Living 
vehicle and ordered the keys.

Triathlon Training for begin-
ners class has been added to 
GAFC fitness classes in RecTrac.

mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:business@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/calendar
http://www.greenbelttheatre.org
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
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Community Events

More Community Events 
are located throughout the paper.

Utopia Film Festival Presents
Sunday, Jan. 8th, Wed., Jan. 11th & Fri., Jan. 13th

Beginning at 8 PM 

 “Poverty, Inc. (2014),” “The Longing,”
and “Ley Ley”

On Greenbelt Access Television, Inc. (GATe)
Comcast 77 & Verizon Fios 19 Channels

Greenbelt Access Television, Inc. (GATe)
2nd Floor, Greenbelt Community Center, Suite 204
www.greenbeltaccesstv.org • Studio: 301-507-6581

Free and Open to the Public
Board of Directors Meeting

Tuesday, Jan. 10th beginning at 7:30 PM

Check out our Channel on Comcast 77 and Verizon Fios 19.
To view our schedule, visit: www.greenbeltaccesstv.org

And click on “Channel”. For information & reservations, call 301-441-8770 or 
email: info@greenbeltartscenter.org  or 

BOOK TICKETS ONLINE at www.greenbeltartscenter.org

Greenbelt Arts Center
COMING SOON

COMING SOON
The 25th Annual Putnam County Spelling Bee – Mar 3 –- 25 - Directed 

by Jeffery Lesniak, Choreographed by Rikki Howie Lacewell
Tribute – Apr 21 – May 13 - Directed by Gayle Negri

She Speaks – June 2 – 18 - Guest Production from the Rude Mechanicals

 

 

Text gen layout for GAC ad, 4 columns by 5 inches for the  
Jan 5, 2017 edition 

 
COMING SOON 

A VISIT FROM SCARFACE 

 

Jan 20, 21, 27, 28, Feb 3, 4, 10, 11 at 8PM  
Jan 29 and Feb 5 at 2PM 

 

Ticket prices: $22 General Admission,  
$20 Students/Seniors/Military,  

$12 Youth (12 and under with adult) 

 
COMING SOON: 

The 25th Annual Putnam County Spelling Bee - Mar 3-25 -Directed by 
Jeffery Lesniak, Choreographed by Rikki Howie Lacewell  
Tribute - Apr 21 - May 13 - Directed by Gayle Negri  
She Speaks - June 2 - 18 - Guest Production from the Rude Mechanicals 

At the New Deal Café
On Friday, January 6, enjoy 

Jazz and blues piano by Takoma 
Park’s own John Guernsey from 
6:30 to 8 p.m. From 8:30 to 
11:30 p.m., Long Time Coming 
will perform an eclectic mix of 
hits, deep tracks, singer-song-
writer ballads, classic rock, new 
artists, covers and originals.

On Saturday, January 7, Bruce 
Kritt plays classical guitar from 
4 to 6 p.m., followed by Guern-
sey’s jazz and blues piano from 
6:30 to 8:30 p.m. From 8:30 to 
11:30 p.m., Just Stones takes the 
stage, playing their musical trib-
ute to the Rolling Stones.

Sunday, January 8, from 10:30 
a.m. to 12 p.m., Deaf Brunch 
will provide an opportunity for 
Deaf and hearing people to so-
cialize together using sign lan-
guage. Newcomers are welcome. 
Not2Cool Jazz Trio Brunch will 
play from 11:30 a.m. to 2:30 
p.m. Annette Wasilik performs 
from 6 to 9 p.m.  She is joined 
by WAMMIE winning musi-
cians, John Previti (bass), Andrea 
Hoag (violin) and Kevin Dudley 
(guitar). 

Monday, January 9 from 6:30 
to 9 p.m., New Deal Café regu-
lar board meeting will be held. 
Members and visitors are both 
welcome.

On Tuesday, January 10, The 
Not 2 Cool Jazz Band with Vo-
calist Aimee Breslow performs 
some of the best loved vocal 
standards from the Great Amer-
ican Songbook, featuring the 
songs of George Gershwin, Cole 
Porter, Irving Berlin, and others 
from 7:30 to 9:30 p.m.

Wednesday, January 11, Geff 
King, Greenbelt’s own Man of 
1000 Songs, plays Honky Tonk, 
country, originals, and so much 
more from 7:30 to 9:30 p.m.

PG Valor Will Take
On Reading Wizards

On Saturday, January 7 at 8 
p.m., the PG Valor, the county’s 
only American Basketball As-
sociation expansion team, will 
take on the Reading Wizards at 
Eleanor Roosevelt High School. 
A portion of tickets sales from 
this game will be donated to the 
family of assistant coach Nate 
Williams, who died unexpectedly 
on Christmas Eve.

There will also be contests 
and prizes, vendors, food and 
music. Greenbelt residents and 
Roosevelt students get a discount 
on the admission price.

Golden Age Club
by Bunny Fitzgerald

Happy New Year 2017.  After 
enjoying a very productive 2016 
the Golden Age Club looks for-
ward to a happy, busy year.

Jean Cook will speak on food 
pantries on January 11. Dona-
tions of non-perishable foods 
are needed. Bags of dried beans, 
rice and pasta are welcome, as 
well as peanut butter and cans of 
vegetables and fruit. Bring them 
to meetings and they will be col-
lected.  Come and listen to Jean 
Cook and help fight hunger.

We send happy thoughts and 
prayers for Kathleen McFarland 
who fell and broke her shoulder 
and hip while visiting in Cali-
fornia.

Wishing everyone good health 
and happiness in the New Year.

Turning Point School
Hosts Open House 

Turning Point Academy will 
be hosting an Open House, 
Thursday January 12 from 9 a.m. 
to 2 p.m.  Parents of prospec-
tive students are invited to tour 
this charter school’s classrooms 
and learn more about Turning 
Point academic goals and school 
culture.

The school is located at 7800 
Good Luck Road in Lanham.

Turning Point Academy, as 
a charter school, is part of the 
Prince George’s County Maryland 
Public Schools (PGCPS).  Mary-
land charter schools are public 
schools operated by an indepen-
dent nonprofit organization.  The 
charter is awarded by the local 
board of education, and grants 
the school more operational au-
tonomy than non-charter public 
schools.  Public charter schools 
are tuition-free and open to all 
students. The Maryland State 
Department of Education provides 
support and guidance to local 
school systems engaged in autho-
rizing public charter schools, and 
to charter school operators. The 
general purpose of the program is 
to establish an alternative means 
within the existing public school 
system in order to provide inno-
vative learning opportunities and 
creative educational approaches 
to improve the education of stu-
dents.

Greenbelt Park
Volunteer Event

On Saturday, January 7 join 
the invasive plant team to moni-
tor and repel the growing threat 
of invasive plants in Greenbelt 
Park. Learn valuable information 
that not only helps the park, but 
can help protect vulnerable spe-
cies in our region. Meet at the 
Ranger Station at 11 a.m. Event 
lasts until 1 p.m.

Computer Club Meets
The Greenbelt Computer Club 

will hold its monthly meeting 
on Thursday, January 12 from 7 
to 8:30 p.m at the Community 
Center, Room 112. Everyone is 
welcome to discuss the latest in 
consumer electronics, computers 
and tablets. Basic trouble shoot-
ing advice for Windows comput-
ers and some for Apple iPad and 
iPhone is available.

Explore Shiatsu
On January 13

Explorations Unlimited opens 
its 2017 session on Friday, Janu-
ary 13 with Leeann Irwin. Irwin 
is a licensed massage therapist 
whose specialty is Shiatsu mas-
sage. For more than two years 
she studied with masters in Japan 
and China to further her skills 
and knowledge of this contem-
porary branch of ancient Chinese 
medicine. Shiatsu means finger 
pressure in Japanese and treat-
ment is done on a mat on the 
floor with no oils. The same 
medical theory used in acupunc-
ture is used in Shiatsu with the 
practitioner using feet, fingers, 
elbows and knees to treat the 
client. Many clients find they are 
both relaxed and energized after 
a session. Irwin also holds a B.S. 
in Psychology.

Irwin will give an overview 
of Shiatsu, offer photos of some 
of her study time in Japan and 
China and answer questions. A 
20-minute self-Shiatsu treatment 
will conclude the program.

Explorations Unlimited is held 
every Friday beginning at 1:30 
p.m. at the Community Center, 
Room 114. Everyone is welcome 
to attend and questions are al-
ways encouraged. Call 301-397-
2208 for more information.

GHI NOTES 
Thursday, January 5, 7:30 

p.m., Board of Directors Meet-
ing, Board Room

Saturday, January 7, 11 a.m., 
Pre-purchase Orientation, Board 
Room 

Monday, January 9, 7:30 p.m., 
Storm Water Management Task 
Force, GHI Lobby 

Tuesday, January 10, 8:30 
a.m., Yardlines Committee Meet-
ing, Board Room 

Tuesday, January 10, 7:30 
p.m., Legislative and Govern-
ment Affairs Committee Meeting, 
Board Room

Wednesday, January 11, 7:30 
p.m., Architectural Review Com-
mittee Meeting, Board Room 

Thursday, January 12, 6:30 
p.m., Investment Committee 
Meeting, Board Room 

Thursday, January, 12, 7:30 
p.m., Finance Committee Meet-
ing, Board Room 

Thursday, January 12, 7 p.m., 
Nominations and Elections Com-
mittee Meeting, GHI Lobby

Register on January 9
For GED Classes

Greenbelt CARES will hold 
its winter 12-week GED course 
starting Monday, January 9 and 
continuing through Wednesday, 
March 29. CARES will provide 
two locations for the Winter GED 
program. This class will review 
basic math and English skills, 
critical thinking and analytical 
skills in social studies, science 
and computer skills based on stu-
dent needs and assessment.

Registration for the course 
at the Municipal Building, 25 
Crescent Road, will be on Mon-
day, January 9 at 1 p.m. Classes 
will be held every Monday and 
Wednesday, from 1 to 3 p.m. 
through Wednesday, April 29. 

Registration for the Springhill 
Lake Recreation Center Club 
House, 6101 Cherrywood Lane, 
will be on Monday, January 9 at 
10 a.m. This class will meet ev-
ery Monday and Wednesday from 
10 to noon through March 29.

Students are required to show 
proof of residency (i.e., current 
lease, phone or electric bill, driv-
er’s license or Motor Vehicle id 
card).

There is no registration fee for 
Greenbelt residents. Nonresidents 
must pay a fee. All students are 
required to buy a copy of the 
GED textbook, calculator and 
test-taking materials that can 
be purchased from Greenbelt 
CARES.

Students have to be at least 16 
years old to take the GED course. 
The actual GED test is given by 
the State of Maryland; students 
ready to take the test can obtain 
the application forms from Green-
belt CARES.

Questions and enrollment in-
formation regarding the GED 
classes should be directed to 
Judye Hering, course instructor, 
at Greenbelt CARES at 301-345-
6660 ext. 2016 or email jhering@
greenbeltmd.gov.

District 22 Night 
Is January 16

The Roosevelt Democratic 
Club is going to Annapolis for 
District 22 Night on Monday, 
January 16.

The event will highlight a 
keynote speaker who will focus 
on the legacy of Martin Luther 
King, Jr. with a dinner catered by 
Three Brothers restaurant.

The event in Annapolis is free 
and begins at 6 p.m. at the Miller 
Senate Office Building, President 
Conference Center - West I & II, 
11 Bladen Street.

The Roosevelt Club will co-
sponsor a bus to the event that 
leaves at 5 p.m. from behind 
Greenbelt Library. There is a fee.

The return bus will leave An-
napolis at 9 p.m. after the event 
and after a brief visit to the Sen-
ate gallery to see Greenbelt’s 
legislators in action.

Those planning to attend need 
to RSVP for the event and, if 
desired, for the bus by January 
11 to Pamela Powers at 301-858-
3058 or via email at ppowers@
house.state.md.us. Attendees will 
need to present a picture id to 
enter the Senate Building.

Wring In 2017 with
Free Tie-dye Jan. 8

A free Community Art Drop-
in will be held on Sunday, Janu-
ary 8 at the Community Center. 
All ages are invited to wring 
in the new year with a tie-dye 
workshop from 1 to 3 p.m. in 
Room 113. The workshop will 
be led by Artist-in-residence Erin 
Cassell. All materials provided. 
Make a bandana to keep and 
one to donate to the Casey Cares 
foundation. For more information, 
call 301-397-2208

http://www.greenbeltaccesstv.org
http://www.greenbeltaccesstv.org
mailto:info@greenbeltartscenter.org
http://www.greenbeltartscenter.org
mailto:jhering@greenbeltmd.gov
mailto:jhering@greenbeltmd.gov
mailto:ppowers@house.state.md.us
mailto:ppowers@house.state.md.us
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ST. HUGH OF GRENOBLE CATHOLIC CHURCH
135 Crescent Road, Greenbelt, MD  20770

301-474-4322
Mass Schedule:

         Sunday 8:00, 9:30, 11:00 a.m.
         Saturday 9:00 a.m., 5:00 p.m.

  Daily Mass:  7:15 a.m.
Sacrament of Penance:  Saturday 3:30-4:30 p.m.

Pastor:  Rev. Walter J. Tappe

Catholic 
Community 
of Greenbelt

MASS
Sundays 10 A.M.

Municipal Building

ALL ARE WELCOME.

Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church
40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

Open hearts, Open minds, Open doors
www.greenbeltumc.org   301-474-9410

Rev. Fay Lundin, Pastor  

Worship Service 10 a.m.
Please join us. Friendship Dinner Sunday 11:30.

UNITED CHURCH OF CHRIST

Rev. Glennyce Grindstaff, Pastor

Greenbelt Community Church
1 Hillside (at Crescent Road)

Phone: 301-474-6171 mornings
www.greenbeltcommunitychurch.org

Sunday Worship
10:15 a.m.

Come worship God with us! 
Sunday School 9:45AM 

Worship Service 11:00AM 

101	
  Greenhill	
  Road, Greenbelt,	
  MD	
  20770	
  
(301) 474-­‐4212	
  	
  	
  www.

	
   
greenbeltbaptist.org	
  

January 8    10 a.m.
"Resolution"

The Reverend Evan Keely, Interim Minister; with Carla Miller, DMRE; and Van 
Summers, Worship Associate

A new year is as good a time as any to renew our commitment to being who we truly 
want to be.

Paint Branch Unitarian Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road, Adelphi

Phone: 301-937-3666           www.pbuuc.org

Welcomes you to our open, nurturing community

  Mishkan Torah Congregation
10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770

Rabbi Jonathan Cohen    Cantor Phil Greenfield

Friday evening services 8:00 PM, except first Friday of the 
month, when children's service begins at 7:30 PM  

Saturday morning services at 9:30 AM.
Children's Education, Adult Education, Socal Action, etc.
For further information call 301 474-4223 www.mishkantorah.org
Conservative and Reconstructionist

Obituaries

Our condolences to the fam-
ily of long-time Greenbelt resi-
dent Robert Janus, who lived in 
Greenbelt from 1967 to 2014, and 
died on December 27, 2016.

Condolences to the McAn-
drew and Legendre families and 
friends on the death of Mary 
Anne McAndrew Scott who died 
on January 1, 2017.

The Greenbelt community 
sends deepest condolences to 
ERHS students and staff and the 
family of Assistant Basketball 
Coach Nate Williams, who died 
unexpectedly on Christmas Eve.

P l e a s e  s e n d  y o u r  n e w s 
f o r  t h e  n e x t  O u r  N e i g h -
b o r s  c o l u m n  t o  e d i t o r @ 
greenbeltnewsreview.com.

- Karen Yoho

Robert “Bob” Janus
Long-time Greenbelt resident 

Robert “Bob” Joseph Janus died 
on December 27, 2016, in Lees-
burg, Va. He was 89. He is sur-
vived by his wife of 59 years, 
JoAnne, of Loudoun County Va.; 
his son Craig (Lisa) of Fair-
fax County, Va.; his brothers, 
Bill (Ruth) Janus of Huntington 
Beach, Cal.; and Ken Hoffman 
(Dolly) of Cheswick, Penn; his 
sisters Binks Mollica and Shirley 
Demedenko, both of Huntington 
Beach; and his grandchildren 
Victoria, Zachary, Grace and 
Hannah.

Mr. Janus settled his family in 
Greenbelt, on Lakecrest Drive, in 
1967, where he lived until 2014 
when his declining health forced 
relocation to the Northern Virgin-
ia area. He was a Charter Mem-
ber of the Knights of Columbus 
Chapter of St. Hugh’s and was 
very active in the parish and the 
greater Greenbelt community.

Mr. Janus was born in Mc 
Kees Rocks, Penna. to Joseph 
and Julia Janus. In 1947, Mr. 
Janus was honorably discharged 
from the U.S. Army Air Corps 
where he earned the World War 
II Victory medal and the Army 
of Occupation Japan medal. He 
went on to earn a bachelor de-
gree from Lock Haven University 
in 1956 and a masters degree 
from the University of Maryland, 
College Park. Mr. Janus coached 
football and wrestling at Bald Ea-
gle Nittany High School in Mill 
Hall, Penna. and the University 
of Maryland.

Mr. Janus dedicated his life 
to bettering the lives of children 
with special needs. He joined 
the Prince Georges County Pub-
lic School System in 1958 and 
retired after 45 years of service. 
He was the supervisor of motor 
development in special education 
for more than 37 years. 

In 1967 Mr. Janus along with 
Eunice Shriver-Kennedy brought 
the Special Olympics to Prince 

George’s County where he served 
as area director until 2004 when 
he retired. The Prince George’s 
County Games were renamed the 
Bob Janus Area Games in his 
honor.

Over the years, Mr. Janus 
conceived and implemented a 
number of programs to address 
the needs of special education 
students. Operation Bridge is a 
summer recreation program with 
motor and language skills devel-
opment, and a camping program 
where kids with special needs 
can enjoy outdoor activities at 
Camp Pecometh on Maryland’s 
Eastern Shore. Mr. Janus is also 
internationally known for his 
work with the motor skills clinic 
at the Prince George’s Commu-
nity College and the University 
of Maryland.

Mr. Janus has been recognized 
for his work in special education 
numerous times over the years. 
His awards include the 1979 Out-
standing Service Award from the 
Maryland Association for Health, 
Physical Education and Recre-
ation; the 1991 Prince Georgian 
of the Year Award; and the 1997 
Howard “Rocky” Stone Award, 
among many others.

A Funeral Mass is scheduled 
for January 19 at St. Hugh’s. 
Mr. Janus will be interred at 
Arlington National Cemetery at a 
future date.

In lieu of flowers, donations 
may be made to the Prince 
George’s County Special Olym-
pics in Bob’s name at Prince 
George’s County Special Olym-
pics, c/o Wheatley School, 8100 
Ritchie Drive, Capitol Heights, 
MD 20743

Mary Anne 
(McAndrew) Scott

Mary Anne (McAndrew) Scott 
died on January 1, 2017 after 
a long battle with cancer. Mary 
Anne was born on June 30, 1958 
in Cheverly. For most of her 
adult life, she lived in or around 
Greenbelt. Mary Anne was raised 
on Eastway with her brothers and 
sisters. She attended St. Hugh’s 
School, Greenbelt Junior High 
and graduated from Parkdale 
High School in 1975. For a time, 
Mary Anne was a member of the 
Laurel Volunteer Rescue Squad. 
She worked in the medical field 
at various hospitals in the Wash-
ington, D.C. area. 

She was preceded in death by 
her parents Thomas J. McAn-
drew, Sr. and Margaret A. McAn-
drew of Greenbelt, and her sister 
Margaret (Peggy) McAndrew 
Jones. Mary Anne is survived 
by her son William Scott of 
Greenbelt and siblings Thomas J. 
McAndrew, Jr. (Mary), of Ches-
tertown, Md.; Michael McAndrew 
(Karen), Patrick J. McAndrew 
(Linda), and Kathleen (McAn-
drew) Legendre (Scott), all of 
Greenbelt. She is also survived 
by her many cousins, nieces and 
nephews. 

A visitation will be held at 
Borwardt Funeral Home in Belts-
ville on Friday, January 6 from 
7 to 9 p.m. A memorial service 
is being planned for a later date.

In lieu of flowers, donations 
may be made to Hospice of the 
Chesapeake, 90 Ritchie Highway, 
Pasadena, MD 21122

Robert "Bob" Joseph Janus
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The College Park Aviation 
Museum hosts a free reception 
to open Art of the Airport Tower 
exhibition on Thursday, January 
5 from 5:30 to 7:30 p.m. The ex-
hibition comprises 50 large-scale 
photographs by Smithsonian pho-
tographer Carolyn J. Russo and 
explores the forms and functions 
of airport traffic control towers in 
the U.S. and around the world. 
The reception will feature live 
music by talented local guitar-
ist, Jan Knutson. The exhibit is 
on view now through March 10, 
2017.

 Russo traveled to 85 airports 
in 23 countries to capture images 
of these towers. The resulting 
photographs can be interpret-
ed as monumental abstractions, 
symbols of cultural expression 
and testimonies of technological 
change. Starting out as a strictly 
functional structure, the airport 
tower has become a symbol of 
its airport, its community and 
even its country. Visitors to the 
Stockholm-Arlanda Airport in 

Art of the Airport Tower
At Local Aviation Museum

Sweden, for example, are greeted 
by two lookout points perched 
like birds at the top of the con-
trol tower to evoke protective 
ravens from Nordic mythology, 
while the crescent-shaped tower 
at the Abu Dhabi International 
Airport resembles the sail of a 
traditional Arabic boat to empha-
size the area’s maritime heritage.

Jan Knutson, a native of Ber-
wyn Heights, is currently study-
ing at the Manhattan School of 
Music with Rodney Jones. Knut-
son was selected to be a mem-
ber of the elite Jazz at Lincoln 
Center Summer Jazz Academy in 
Castleton, Va. in Summer 2015. 

 The College Park Aviation 
Museum, a Smithsonian Affilia-
tions member, is owned and op-
erated by the Maryland-National 
Capital Park and Planning Com-
mission, which also owns the 
College Park Airport, the oldest 
continuously operating airport in 
the world. Learn more by visiting 
CollegeParkAviationMuseum.com 
or calling 301-864-6029.

A tower at Edinburgh Airport in Scotland, part of the Art of the 
Airport Tower exhibit at the College Park Aviation Museum
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http://www.greenbeltumc.org
http://www.greenbeltcommunitychurch.org
http://www.pbuuc.org
http://www.mishkantorah.org
http://greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://CollegeParkAviationMuseum.com
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City Information

VACANCIES ON BOARDS & COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City Council Advisory Groups.

There are currently vacancies on: Arts Advisory Board, 
Employee Relations Board, Forest Preserve Advisory 
Board, Greenbelt Advisory Committee on Environmen-
tal Sustainability, Park and Recreation Advisory Board and  
Youth Advisory Committee. 

For information on how to apply contact 301-474-8000.

MEETINGS FOR WEEK OF JANUARY 9-13
Monday, January 9 at 5:30pm, YOUTH ADVISORY COMMIT-
TEE at Greenbriar Community Meeting Room, 7600 Hanover 
Parkway. On the Agenda: Opioid Public Service Announcement 
(PSA), Lowering the Voting Age Discussion, YAC Logo for T-shirts 
– Updates, Mandan Basketball Court – Revised Report, Possible 
Youth Forum

Monday, January 9 at 8:00pm, REGULAR CITY COUNCIL 
MEETING at Municipal Building, 25 Crescent Road. Live on 
Verizon 21, Comcast 71 and streaming at www.greenbeltmd.
gov/municipaltv 

Tuesday, January 10 at 7:00pm, PUBLIC SAFETY ADVISO-
RY COMMITTEE at the Police Station, 550 Crescent Road, 
Chief’s Conference Room. On the Agenda: Security Cameras

Wednesday, January 11 at 7:30pm, ADVISORY PLANNING 
BOARD at the Community Center, 15 Crescent Road, Rm. 
114. On the Agenda: Detailed Site Plan (DSP) – Greenbelt Station 
North Core/Metro Parking Redevelopment

Wednesday, January 11 at 7:30pm, GREEN TEAM ZERO 
WASTE CIRCLE at Public Works, 555 Crescent Road. On 
the Agenda: Updates on Organics Task Force proposal to Council,  
Foam ban violations, compost efforts, prototype zero waste station 
at the Theater, NYE zero waste efforts and TerraCycle Drop-off 
Center. New Business: Sign up to volunteer for new projects in 
2017 and Replacing plastic bags with reusables 

Wednesday, January 11 at 8:00pm, COUNCIL WORK SES-
SION re: T-Rex Corporation at the Community Center, 15 
Crescent Road.

The schedule is subject to change. For confirmation that 
a meeting is being held call 301-474-8000.

MEMORY SUPPORT GROUP AND 
CAFÉ

Wednesdays from January 18-March 29
Support Group 1:30-2:30pm

Cafe Group 1:30-3pm Greenbelt Municipal Building, 25 
Crescent Rd.

The Memory Support Group & Café provides a stigma-free environ-
ment for those with early-stage Alzheimer’s disease, mild cognitive 
impairment or other forms of dementia and their spouses, partners 
and caregivers. It is a great opportunity for lively discussions, infor-
mation gathering, refreshments, camaraderie, and engaging creative 
fun! Caregivers are encouraged to attend at least the first session.

If you are interested in participating, you must register with 
Sharon Johnson at 240-542-2029 or  

sjohnson@greenbeltmd.gov
Sponsored by the Greenbelt Assistance in Living Program.

GREENBELT CITY COUNCIL- REGULAR MEETING
Municipal Building, January 9, 2017 – 8:00 p.m.

ORGANIZATION
Call to Order
Roll Call
Meditation and Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag
Consent Agenda – Approval of Staff Recommendations
(Items on the Consent Agenda [marked by *] will be ap-
proved as recommended by staff, subject to removal from 
the Consent Agenda by Council.)
Approval of Agenda and Additions

COMMUNICATIONS
- Presentations
-  Petitions and Requests
(Petitions received at the meeting will not be acted upon by the City 
Council at this meeting unless Council waives its Standing Rules.)
 - * Minutes of Council Meetings
-  Administrative Reports
- *Committee Reports 
 - Advisory Committee on Education, Report  
 2017-1 (Grant Proposals - 2017)

LEGISLATION 
- A Resolution to Authorize the Negotiated Purchase of 
Police Body Cameras  -2nd Reading, Adoption

OTHER BUSINESS
- Selection of New City Manager and Approval of Contract
- Council Activities
- Council Reports
*- Resignation from Advisory Group

MEETINGS
NOTE:  This is a preliminary agenda, subject to change. Regular Coun-
cil meetings are open to the public, and all interested citizens are invit-
ed to attend.  If special accommodations are required for any disabled 
person, please call 301-474-8000 no later than 10am on the meeting 
day. Deaf individuals are advised to use MD RELAY at 711 or e-mail  
cmurray@greenbeltmd.gov to reach the City Clerk.

DONATION DROP-OFF
Green Drop Charitable Donations

https://www.gogreendrop.com/acceptable-items/ 
 Saturday, January 14, from 9:00 a.m.-12:00 noon

or until the truck is full
Parking lot between City Office and Community Center

Recycling Office 301-474-8308

MARTIN LUTHER KING, JR.  
NATIONAL DAY OF SERVICE

In observance of the upcoming Martin Luther King, Jr. holi-
day, the Greenbelt City Council and the Community Relations 
Advisory Board encourage residents to take part in commu-
nity service opportunities. During these challenging times, 
the demands on service organizations are greater than ever.  
Throughout the City’s history, Greenbelters have generously 
volunteered their time for the betterment of our community.  

CITY OF GREENBELT OPPORTUNITY
Monday, January 16 from 10:30 am - 1 pm

Be a part of the community effort to protect trees from beaver her-
bivory and invasive species at Buddy Attick Park. Volunteers will 
work with Public Works staff to learn how to identify slow-growth 
native and nonnative trees, as well as the invasive species, English 
ivy. Wire caging will be placed around the trunks of native trees to 
protect them from beaver herbivory, and hand shears will be used to 
remove English ivy from taking over the forest.

RSVP to Connor Roessler at croessler@greenbeltmd.gov or 
240-542-2150.

You can use the links below to find more information on 
other service opportunities in our area.

The City’s many volunteer organizations can use your 
help.  A list of clubs and contacts is available at  

www.greenbeltmd.gov/DocumentCenter/View/3347

The online home of President Obama’s “United We 
Serve” initiative: www.serve.gov

Martin Luther King Jr. Day of Service:  www.mlkday.gov

OFFICIAL NOTICE
In accordance with Section 3-305(b)(1) of the General Pro-
visions Article of the Annotated Code of the Public General 
Laws of Maryland, an Executive Session of the Employ-
ee Relations Board  will be held on Thursday, January 5, 
2017, at 6:00 p.m. in the Library of the Municipal Building.     

The purpose of this meeting will be to consider a  
Personnel Matter – Grievance Hearing Procedure.

Cindy Murray, City Clerk

BABY WELLNESS PROGRAM
The Greenbelt Assistance in Living Program in partner-
ship with the DC Diaper Bank and Washington Adventist 
School of Nursing will be offering City of Greenbelt resi-
dents monthly home visits for infants ranging in age from 
birth to 2 years.  Families will receive a nursing assess-
ment, health and wellness information, baby milestone 
marker information, free diapers, baby formula and other 
incentives.  Slots are limited.  You must live within incor-
porated Greenbelt.  Visits will begin Wednesday, Febru-
ary 8, 2017. If you would like to register please contact 
Sharon Johnson at 301-345-6660 ext. 2029 as soon as 
possible.  Limited slots are available.

GREENBELT AQUATIC & FITNESS  
CENTER SURVEY

GAFC-How Can We Improve Survey
The Greenbelt Aquatic & Fitness Center is taking 
a survey to see how they could serve you better. 
Please take a few minutes and take the survey 

posted at:
https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/7NL7MZF

For information on city services, meetings, 
events and more, visit Greenbelt CityLink at 

www.greenbeltmd
Follow the City of Greenbelt on Facebook and 

Twitter @cityofgreenbelt.

Holy Cross 
Thrift Store
Every Thursday 

10am – 4pm

Good, clean clothes for women, 
men and children!  

Shoes, jewelry, books, etc.

6905 Greenbelt Road
Greenbelt, Md.  301-345-5111

At the Library
Weekly Ready 2 Read Story-

times Tuesday, January 10: Ready 
2 Read Storytime: Ages 3 to 5, 7 
p.m., limit 20 people. Wednesday, 
January 11: Ready 2 Read Sto-
rytime: Ages 3 to 5, 10:15 a.m., 
limit 20 people; Ready 2 Read 
Storytime: Ages 2 to 3, 11:15 
a.m., limit 20 people. Thursday, 
January 12: Ready 2 Read Sto-
rytime: Ages 0 to 2, 10:15 & 
11:15 a.m., limit 15 babies with 
parent(s)/caregiver(s); Ready 2 
Read Storytime: Ages 2 to 3, 4:15 
p.m., limit 20 people.

Encourage your child to make 
reading a positive experience by 
bringing them to the library’s 
storytimes. Each program contains 
a mixture of engaging activities 
and age-appropriate stories that 
support early literacy. Stop by the 
Information Desk immediately 
prior to each session to pick up 
free tickets available on a first-
come, first-served basis.

Brain STEM: Neuroscience in 
the Afternoon! Thursday, January 
12, 4 p.m., ages 9 to 14. PGC-
MLS is excited to partner with 
the National Institute of Neu-
rological Disorders and Stroke/
NIH to present programs promot-
ing neuroscience education and 
awareness to students in Prince 
George’s County. Students will 
have the opportunity to learn 
about the human brain directly 
from NINDS staff and scientists 
and also take part in fun hands-
on activities, through two separate 
programs based on different brain-
centric topics. These programs are 
recommended for students 9-14 
years old, although all interested 
students and parents are welcome 
to attend! (Next program will be 
held Thursday, January 26, 2017.)

Lift, Sweat or Swim,
GAFC Delivers Fitness

The Greenbelt Aquatic & Fit-
ness Center (GAFC) offers three 
eight-week classes to make this 
new year’s fitness resolutions a 
reality.  The classes will be taught 
by GFAC instructor “Li’l Dan” 
Celdran. The trio of classes in-
cludes water interval training (no 
swimming experience needed), 
a weight lifting class aimed at 
women and a fitness boot camp, 
a total body workout for all fit-
ness levels. 

The water interval training will 
occur on Fridays from 6 to 6:45 
p.m. beginning January 6. The 
weight lifting class on Mondays 
and Wednesdays from 5:30 to 6 
p.m. began January 4. The boot 
camp on Tuesdays and Thursdays 
from 5:30 to 6 p.m. began Janu-
ary 3. There is a fee. 
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Lanham

Laurel

Largo

District Heights

Clinton

Camp Springs

Riverdale

Hyattsville

Bowie

Suitland

Greenbelt

Landover Hills

Contact us today for more information or to schedule an appointment. 

301-DCH-4YOU | 301-324-4968
Main Campus 
8118 Good Luck Road   
Lanham, Maryland 20706
DCHweb.orgDoctorsCommunityHospital DCH4YOUDCHweb

We put the community in Doctors Community Hospital with healthcare  
services conveniently located throughout Prince George’s County. So, you don’t 
need to leave your neighborhood to get high-quality medical care.   

As a healthcare leader, our experienced and compassionate  
professionals provide exceptional care: 

+  Joslin Diabetes Center – the only multidisciplinary program in the  
 county accredited by the American Diabetes Association 
+  Bariatric and Weight Loss Center – the county’s first hospital to provide  
 bariatric weight loss options using the da Vinci® surgical robot 
+  Center for Comprehensive Breast Care – the first program in the county  
 with a dedicated breast surgeon 

+  Comprehensive Rehabilitation Services – the area’s largest lymphedema program

In fact, we have a broad range of medical and surgical services that also 
include:

When you need  
high-quality health care,  
we’re here for you...  
And here. And here. 

+  Cardiology Services and Outpatient Vascular Studies 
+  Center for Wound Healing and Hyperbaric Medicine 
+  Comprehensive Orthopedic Services 
+  Doctors Community Breast Center 
+  Doctors Community Rehabilitation and Patient Care Center  
 (transitional care) 
+  Doctors Community Surgical Associates 
+  Doctors Regional Cancer Center 
+  Emergency Department (24/7) 
+  Imaging Services 
+  Infusion Center 
+  Primary Care Services (Bowie, District Heights, Greenbelt,  
 Landover Hills, Lanham, Laurel and Riverdale) 
+  Sleep Center 
+  Vascular Health Program

For more than 40 years, Doctors Community Hospital  
has provided comprehensive and high-quality care.  
We’ll continue to be here when you need us . . . wherever  
in Prince George’s County you happen to be.
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BROWN continued from page 1

37 Years’ Experience Beltway Plaza Mall
Family Owned 301-345-2662
Unbeatable Prices & Service  

NEED CAR KEYS?
(including keyless entry fobs)

 

SMALL STORE, BIG SAVINGS!
BELTWAY HARDWARE

EXCLUSIVE WEDDING 
PACKAGES STARTING AT $75. 

Come experience impeccable 
service and gorgeous spaces 
when you host your wedding 
at the Greenbelt Marriott. 

Book your reception or 
wedding room block with us 
by January 31, 2017 
and receive additional 
incentives for your big day! 

— 

YOUR BIG DAY JUST 
GOT BETTER. 

Greenbelt Marriott is bringing 
you the vacation of your dreams. 
Earn triple Marriott Rewards® 

towards a romantic getaway at 
any participating Marriott brand 
hotel worldwide. 

— 

Contact our Senior  
Catering Sales Executive, 
Sara Lechner, at 
sara.lechner@marriott.com 
or call 301.441.3700. 

MDBirding where she has found 
a lot of information and friends.

Brown has become such a 
regular feature of the lake she is 
often recognized and approached. 
“I have had a lot of people ap-
proach me and ask me what I 
am doing and what I am looking 
at. I always tell them what it is 
and some people stick around for 
more comments.” Brown’s pas-
sion is evident by the time com-
mitment to her photography. She 
spends three or four hours every 
day photographing animals. “I 
get so excited sometimes when I 
am taking the pictures that these 
people that are with me they say 
they can’t believe my enthusi-
asm. I guess because of my age. 
I really like what I am doing, 
so I guess that is why I am so 
enthusiastic.”

Although Brown does go to a 
few other locations in the area, 
she routinely comes to Buddy 
Attick Park because she enjoys 
the variety of wildlife, the quiet 
and safe nature of the park, the 
closeness of the police station, 
and of course the beauty of the 
lake itself.

Brown will walk with her 
Nikon L340 in the cold and 
snow, and even take photos when 
the lake is covered in ice. She 
has recently started taking videos 
and has one of birds trying to 
walk on the ice. “I do love the 
birds, although they are skittish. 
To me it is a challenge, and I 
like the challenge. I just like 
walking and observing them, pe-
riod. I am just looking at God’s 
beauty and the things I have 
walked by for years and not paid 
attention to, and now I’m more 
into actually observing and seeing 
what’s around me.”

Beaver

Photos by Gloria A. Brown

Brown thrasher

Bullfrog

Green heron

Male and female wood ducksMenu for Senior
Nutrition Program 

The Senior Nutrition Food 
and Friendship program pro-
vides lunches for seniors Monday 
through Friday at the Community 
Center beginning at noon. Meals 
must be reserved by 11 a.m. two 
days ahead so that enough food 
is ordered. Call 301-397-2208 
ext. 4215.

All meals include margarine, 
coffee or tea and skim milk. 
Menus for the week of January 9 
are as follows:

Monday, January 9: Meatloaf 
with tomato gravy, butter beans, 
mixed vegetables, Texas toast, 
fresh fruit, apple juice.

Tuesday, January 10: Sliced 
turkey with gravy, cornbread 
dressing, green beans, cornbread, 
sliced pears, cranberry juice.

Wednesday, January 11: Baked 
potato, chicken, broccoli, cheese 
sauce, sour cream and margarine, 
mixed green salad with Italian 
dressing, crackers, fresh fruit, 
cranberry juice.

Thursday, January 12: Cran-
berry Dijon chicken, au gratin 
rotini, broccoli, Italian bread, 
pineapple tidbits, grape juice.

Friday, January 13: Stuffed 
salmon with lemon butter sauce, 
rice Florentine, parslied carrots, 
wheat bread, fluffy fruit salad, 
orange juice.
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Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department, 
www.greenbeltmd.gov/police 

Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about 
incidents.

Police Blotter

Robbery
December 27, 5:47 p.m., 5500 

block Cherrywood Lane. A man 
entered Demmy’s Pharmacy 
armed with a handgun and de-
manded prescription medicine. 
After getting it he fled on foot. 

Assault
December 23, 8:35 p.m., 6200 

block Greenbelt Road. A manager 
at Wendy’s was assaulted by a 
woman during a verbal altercation 
at the drive-through window. The 
possible suspect is a 26-year-old 
Springdale woman who fled in a 
vehicle. An investigation is ongo-
ing. The manager refused treat-
ment for minor injuries.

Theft
December 22, 4 p.m., 7100 

block Ora Glen Court. A parcel 
package was taken from the front 
stoop of a residence. A witness 
observed a man take it and flee 
on foot. The witness chased him 
as he fled and later discarded the 
package. It was recovered and 
returned to the owner.

December 23, 12:10 p.m., 
7800 block Hanover Parkway. A 
parcel package was taken from 
the front stoop of a residence.

December 26, 10:08 a.m., 
6000 block Greenbelt Road. 
Money was taken from a cash 
register and manager’s office at 
Shoe Show.

December 28, 9 a.m., 400 
block Ridge Road. A man report-
ed that liquor was missing from 
his liquor cabinet, and that he 
had had contractors in his home 
in September. The reason for the 
delay in reporting this incident 
was not given.

Fraud
December 23, 5:23 p.m., 6200 

block Greenbelt Road. A wom-
an making a transaction at the 
Capital One Bank ATM was ap-
proached by a man who said he 

had lost his bank card and asked 
her to deposit a check for him 
into her account and give him 
the money. She deposited the 
check and gave him the money, 
and later discovered the check 
was fraudulent. He is described 
as black, 20 to 25 years old, 
5´5̋́  tall, 160 pounds with a light 
complexion, wearing a white 
shirt, black coat with a multicol-
ored design on it and blue jeans.

Trespass
December 27, 6 a.m., 7700 

block Hanover  Parkway.  A 
30-year-old nonresident was ar-
rested and charged with trespass 
after he was found sleeping in 
the stairwell of a condominium 
building. He was released on ci-
tation pending trial.

Burglary
December 26, 1:33 p.m., 6200 

block Breezewood Drive. A note-
book-type computer was taken 
from a residence on December 
21. No reason was given for the 
delay in reporting the incident.

Vehicle Crime
A 2001 Dodge Intrepid report-

ed stolen November 7 from the 
5900 block Cherrywood Terrace 
was recovered December 22 by 
D.C. Metropolitan police in the 
1400 block Bangor Street S.E., 
Washington, D.C.

Metro Transit police handled 
incidents in which several ve-
hicles in the Greenbelt Metro sta-
tion parking lot were broken into.

Clothing and gift cards were 
taken from a locked vehicle in 
the 6900 block Hanover Park-
way. A backpack was taken in 
the 7500 block Mandan Road 
after the driver-side window was 
broken out.

A rear windshield was broken 
out in the 7800 block Hanover 
Parkway. Two windows were 
broken out in the 9100 block 
Edmonston Road.

The Department is offering a reward of up to $1,000 for information 
leading to the arrest and conviction of a suspect in any of the unsolved 

crimes reported in the blotter.   
Call 1-866-411-TIPS.

Wednesday, 11/16 from 7:00-8:30 p.m.
Sunday, 1/29 from 9:00 a.m.-12:00 p.m.

Tuesday, 1/31 from 8:30-11:00 a.m.
...or call anytime for a tour!

Attend Our School Open Houses!

Pre-Kindergarten - 8th Grade

Before & After Care Available
Small Math & Reading Groups

Holy Redeemer 
School

4902 Berwyn Road, College Park    301-474-3993    holy-redeemer.org

Home of the Archdiocese’s Distinguished Principal, Mrs. Bovich

Are you challenged when 
family members, friends or co-
workers have viewpoints on poli-
tics, child-rearing or money that 
are radically different from your 
own? Jane Connor McMahon, 
Ph.D., a new resident of Green-
belt and a certified trainer of 
nonviolent communication, thinks 
there is a need to develop an 
understanding of others and the 
reasons people feel and act as 
they do. “Understanding is not 
the same as agreeing; it is the 
foundation for families, commu-
nities and a nation that works for 
everyone.” She is offering three 
free workshops at the Greenbelt 
Community Center in January 
that address the themes of im-
proving your relationships and 
decreasing conflict, with specific 
focus on the partisan divide that 
has deepened during and since 
the recent presidential election. 
One of the goals is to provide 
healing for people who are seek-
ing it and unity through greater 
understanding of ourselves and 
others in our country.

The scheduled workshops are 
Transforming Post-Election Blues 
on Sunday, January 8 from 2 to 
4 p.m., Energy for Building a 
World of Compassion on Satur-
day, January 21 from 10 a.m. to 

Workshop on Communication
Across the Partisan Divide

by Jill Connor

4:30 p.m.; and Connecting Across 
Differences – Post-Election on 
Sunday, January 22 from 10 a.m. 
to 4:30 p.m.

For more information, vis-
it http://www.capitalnvc.org/
events /summary or  contact  
janemconnor@gmail.com or 202-
684-5974.

McMahon has trained Non-
violent Communication on five 
continents and is presently a 
restorative justice consultant for 
Washington, D.C., schools. Her 
co-presenters include Kanya 
Likanasudh, who has a masters 
degree in divinity, is an inter-
national trainer of Nonviolent 
Communication, and a trainer and 
consultant for schools, prisons, 
hospitals and businesses in Thai-
land, and Ian H. Solomon, J.D., 
CEO of SolomonGlobal, a train-
ing and consulting firm devoted 
to the art and science of coop-
eration. Solomon has been a vice 
president of the University of 
Chicago Law School and an as-
sociate dean of Yale Law School.  
He has also been an executive di-
rector for the World Bank Group 
engaged in multi-lateral diplo-
macy, negotiation and coopera-
tion. The event is sponsored by 
the Prince George’s County Peace 
and Justice Coalition, Capital 

Center for Nonviolent Communi-
cation and Maryland United for 
Peace and Justice.

Nonviolent Communication, 
the approach at the foundation 
of the workshops, was developed 
over 50 years ago and is being 
shared world-wide today. It in-
volves changing how we listen 
to and respond to others and 
in how we express ourselves. 
McMahon shared the following 
example of using a Nonviolent 
Communication technique to in-
crease the chances of people 
connecting with each other.  At a 
presentation on family relations, 
a middle-aged man asked what 
the trainer would recommend 
saying to a brother he had been 
estranged from for 20 years and 
would be seeing at an upcoming 
dinner. The trainer said, “Brother, 
I’m in deep, deep pain and sad-
ness about our estrangement and 
I long for a way for us to recon-
nect.  I so miss being in your 
life and you in mine, but I have 
no idea about how to bridge the 
huge gap that has come between 
us. I’m wondering if you have 
any interest in reconnecting.” The 
elements that made this a heart-
felt and effective communication 
are part of what Nonviolent Com-
munication is about.

Ginger is a frequent visitor 
to Greenbelt who has noted the 
community as one she wants to 
stay in.

While last year offered us 
studies in surprises – everything 
from Brexit to the Chicago Cubs 
win to the recent elections – 
2017 promises us even more.  
Greenbelt, fortunately, offers us 
a respite from the often fast-
changing and hard-charging out-
side world.  

Remember Snowmaggedon?  
It presented us with an opportuni-
ty to enjoy the community spirit 
that is omnipresent in Greenbelt.  
Thirty inches of snow – measured 
by one neighbor’s hardware store 
yardstick fastened to the lamp-
post – smothered our enthusiasm 
for travel, yet it hiked the neigh-
borliness quotient tremendously.  
I saw men swathed in woolen 
scarves shoveling out walks for 
elderly neighbors.  Kids with 
cheap plastic sleds offered each 
other rides down newly made 
hills.  Spontaneously, whole 
courts turned out for potlucks.  
And some residents from one 
end of Ridge snowshoed down 
to the other end, just for salsa, 
chips and split pea soup with 
new friends. Hearing the laughter 

Musings on Life in Greenbelt
by Suzanne “Snaps” Ginger

ring in the frosty air, I smiled 
and remembered my growing up 
days in Chicago, where snow 
days there were often a cause for 
celebration.

Snow’s not the only thing that 
brings us together.  While it’s 
a while off, we have spring to 
look forward to – the postman 
told me how many gardening 
brochures and catalogs he’s start-
ing to deliver.  With the spring 
comes those first few warm days.  
We turn out of our cocoons, leav-
ing behind our electric heat and 
enjoying the play of sunshine on 
our upturned faces.  Some of us 
giggle with giddiness.  Yet we 

all suck in deep breaths of joy-
ously perfumed air, brought to 
us by the lilacs and bridalwreath.  
In our gardens, we talk over 
the prospects for the upcoming 
season. Will it be a year for 
spinach?  How will the sugar 
peas do?  Can the beans do well 
this time around? So we talk and 
share.

With the advent of warmth 
comes the Farmers Market.  
Gathering outside the Aquat-
ic Center, the vendors offer us 
yet another chance to celebrate 
community.  Over purchases of  

See LIFE, page  11

"Snaps" Suzanne Ginger
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http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police
http://www.capitalnvc.org/events/summary
http://www.capitalnvc.org/events/summary
mailto:janemconnor@gmail.com
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PRELIMINARY AGENDA  

GHI BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
Thursday, January 5, 2017 

 

GHI ADMINISTRATION BUILDING 

Advertising: Camera-ready - 2 Column Spread x __” 

Greenbelt News Review issue of December 29, 2016 

From: Greenbelt Homes, Inc.  

Sheri Swaim – 301-474-4161, Ext 148, December 27, 2016 

1. GDC Regular Open Session Meeting, 7:30pm 
 Staff Recommendation to Charge a Fee for Apartment 

Transfers 
 

2. GHI Regular Open Session Meeting  
 (Immediately following GDC Meeting) 

 Certification of Yardlines for 14 A-V Hillside Rd. 
 Request by the Member of 2-L Gardenway for an Exception 

to Install a 8’x4’ Shed in the End Yard 
 2016-2017 Audit Committee Recommendations to the 

Board of Directors 
 Bylaws Taskforce’s Recommendations Re:Revisions to GHI’s 

Bylaws 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

To request a sign language interpreter for a board meeting,  
go to http://www.ghi.coop/content/interpreter-request-form, 
or go to the GHI Office (One Hamilton Place) or contact us 
by phone (301-474-4161) or fax (301-474-4006). 

Regular Board meetings are open to Members 
For more information, visit our website: www.ghi.coop  

 

 

 

Teen Group 
Looking for a safe space for your teen to...  

Express him/herself? Process peer conflicts? Work through 
feelings of depression and anxiety? Discuss components of a 

healthy relationship? Learn effective coping skills?               
Call or email to register today 

M 2/6/17- M 4/24/17 (12 weeks) from 6:00-7:00pm 

111 Centerway, Suite C, Greenbelt, MD 
240-670-4050 | info@choiceclinical.com 

www.choiceclinical.com 

 

 

 

 

SOLAR continued from page 1

Greenbriar Condominiums meet 
with council to discuss limited 
use by Greenbriar of the land the 
city is not using.  

Removing the Greenbriar com-
ponent from the municipal project 
was one big change in the 2015 
plan, as was the decision not to 
pursue the Montgomery County 
contract.  Another change in the 
overall plan since 2015 is that 
grants would be solicited for 
smaller parts of what had origi-
nally been viewed as one large 
project.  Everyone agreed that 
this approach was better, with 
parts of the project able to be 
pursued at their own pace and 
without putting all the eggs in 
one basket.

For the larger part of the proj-
ect – the installation of a solar 
power generating system to offset 
almost all of the city’s electrical 
energy needs – Public Works 
staff and the Green Team have 
since considered a proposal from 
a different vendor, Standard So-
lar, LLC in Rockville.  Robert 
Busler, director of business devel-
opment for the firm, was present 
at the meeting to discuss their 
proposal.  

Under Standard Solar’s pro-
posed plan, the solar panel array 
would be located off site (outside 
of the city) in a location avail-
able to Standard Solar in Prince 
George’s County that has a direct 
connection to the PEPCO grid.  
The city would purchase 100 
percent of the solar power the 
system generates under a 20-year 
power purchase agreement.  The 
array would be installed, oper-
ated and maintained by Standard 
Solar, with the city having no 
capital costs or responsibility for 
operation or maintenance for the 
20-year period. The city would 
also receive “virtual net meter-
ing” credit from PEPCO at full 
retail rate.

Other smaller projects, such 
as the Public Works Department 
building and the Springhill Lake 
Recreation Center, would be pur-
sued separately as roof mounting 
projects for which grants would 
be sought.  One source of as-
sistance with which staff would 
work is the Environmental Fi-
nance Center at the University of 
Maryland.  According to Sterling, 
grants would support the instal-
lation of the system, with the 
result that the city would own 
it.  Skolnik added that while the 
maintenance would then also be-
long to the city, the direct benefit 
is that the energy produced is 
completely free.  

According to City Manager 
Michael McLaughlin, seeking 
grants would be the next step in 
the city’s own program to reduce 
its electricity use and costs.  Re-
garding the larger project, he said 
the city, as a government entity, 
needs to look at how it might 
handle a limited vendor situa-
tion, as well as analyzing cost 
break points for the proposal.  It 
should be noted that city council-
members and staff  had received 
binders of additional background 
material on the Standard Solar 
proposal, which were not avail-
able to the public due to potential 
proprietary concerns.

Councilmember Rodney Rob-
erts was of strong opinion that 
the project needs competition 
and should go out to bid, but that 
idea raised concern among some 
members of the staff and Green 
Team.  Lippert thought that while 
there would be no problem bid-
ding the smaller projects, which 

would be ready to build, the big 
project would have to be bid for 
“design and build.”  

Skolnik agreed, saying if 
the city were to go out to bid, 
it would have to be by RFP, 
“which would yield a smattering 
of proposals across the board that 
would be difficult to compare and 
judge.”  He believed it would be 
much to the city’s advantage to 
go sole source.  It was suggested 
that access by the vendor to an 
appropriate area for the solar ar-
ray within the county might be a 
unique or at least limiting factor. 

Robles also raised concerns 
about open bid for this project, 
saying that the results from an 
open bid would not even be 
as easy as comparing apples to 
oranges.  Rather, she said, “It 
would be more like ‘apples to 
chicken wings.’”

Davis closed that part of the 
discussion by saying there was 
precedent for the city using sole 
source or best source procurement 
and that nothing should be ruled 
out at this point.  

The Green Team’s recom-
mended next steps include the 
three items discussed: consider-
ation of pursuing the big project 
of generating solar energy for 
the city’s electricity needs with 
Standard Solar, pursuit of grant 
sources for the smaller roof-
mounted projects and discussion 
with Greenbriar regarding its 
interests.

Other municipal buildings that 
might potentially be suitable for 
rooftop solar in the future would 
be Green Ridge House, the Mu-
nicipal Building, the Youth Cen-
ter, the Community Center, the 
Old Greenbelt Theatre and facili-
ties at Schrom Hills. 

A new Greenbelt Community website is now online.
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A bit about Greenbelt’s Inter-
net history. Way back in 1995, 
the city welcomed its first com-
munity website, Greenbelt.com. 
It was an online directory of 
everything Greenbelt, plus a place 
for organizations and even indi-
viduals to have their very own 
web page. It also provided email 
accounts for over 100 people, 
with addresses like Bob@green-
belt.com. 

Those early online services 
were due to a group of vision-
ary geeks who organized as the 
Greenbelt Internet Access Co-
operative. Sadly, the organiza-
tion was dissolved in 2006 and 
the site was no longer updated. 
Happily for lovers of Greenbelt 
history, though, the site is still 
online and continues to provide 
email accounts to a few of its 
former members.

About a decade later, George 
Boyce, founder of Greenbelt 
MakerSpace, called a meeting 
to discuss Greenbelt’s need for 
a community website and other 
online services. One happy result 
of that meeting went live this 
week, a New Year’s gift to all 
Greenbelters: GreenbeltOnline.
org, Greenbelt’s newly designed, 
updated and expanded community 
website.

Greenbelt Online is in the 
process of becoming a tax-exempt 
nonprofit registered in Maryland.

What’s on Greenbelt Online?
• Greenbelt Directories for 

Businesses, the Arts and the 
Community.

• The Greenbelt Blog, cover-
ing happenings, movie reviews, 
how-to information just for lo-

Greenbelt’s New Community 
Website: GreenbeltOnline.org

by Susan Harris

cals, think pieces and much 
more. The 250 articles that were 
originally published on the blog 
“Greenbelt Live” from 2012 to 
2016 have been moved to the 
new Greenbelt Blog (and Green-
belt Live will be taken down). 
Long-time Greenbelt bloggers 
Anna Socrates, Jeff Lemieux and 
this writer will be joined by new 
contributors to the blog in its 
new location.

• Photo Galleries of curated 
shots taken in Greenbelt and 
documenting life here.

• Videos about life in Green-
belt (also curated). They are also 
displayed on the new Greenbelt 
Maryland YouTube Channel.

How to Get Involved
• Write for the Greenbelt Blog, 

just once or more often. The 
editorial team will help with edit-
ing, illustrating and layout for the 
web, and the link to the article 
can be shared and included on 
writing portfolios.

• Submit your photos and vid-
eos for possible inclusion on the 
site.

• Help curate others’ photos 
and videos for this site and our 
YouTube channel. The (unpaid) 
jobs of Photo Editor and Video 
Editor are waiting to be filled.

• Tell us if your organization 
is missing from the Community 
Directory, or if the link is bad. 
Help make the site all-inclusive 
and error-free.

• Help promote Greenbelt On-
line (thereby promoting Greenbelt 
and every one of its activities and 
businesses).

• Create a logo for the cause.

• What else? We’re excited to 
hear your ideas.
For Greenbelt-based Businesses

• To get listed on the Business 
Directory, click “Directory” at 
the top of the page and follow 
instructions to send in your link, 
logo, text, and more. To cover 
expenses (at least until another 
funding source is identified) busi-
nesses are being asked to chip in 
$20 to get listed.

• Greenbelt Online is available 
to design and host web pages for 
Greenbelt businesses and organi-
zations for a very modest fee.

• Greenbelt-connected musi-
cians and artists – your directory 
is next. Contact us with your 
ideas.

Greenbelt Online Team
Greenbelt Online was designed 

and developed by Tanya Amaya 
and Bethany Gresser, the talented 
team behind the firm Analytic 
Design. Working out of Greenbelt 
MakerSpace in Roosevelt Center, 
this superlocal firm also won the 
contract with the Greenbelt News 
Review to create its new website 
that launched in late 2015.

Greenbelt Online’s editorial 
team, responsible for all content 
and policies guiding the blog, is 
composed of Anna Socrates, Ju-
lie Winters and this writer. Blog 
policies include the requirement 
that articles be about Greenbelt 
(though the author may live else-
where), and that language used 
be family-friendly.

Send your suggestions and 
especially your interest in get-
t i n g  i n v o l v e d  t o  e d i t o r @ 
greenbeltonline.com

Triathlon Beginner
Training at GAFC

Beginning Monday, January 9 
the Greenbelt Aquatic and Fitness 
Center (GAFC) invites aspiring 
triathletes to learn, train and pre-
pare for their first race. Instructor 
Annacherie Thompson and spe-
cial guests will offer six Monday 
evening classes, from 7:30 to 
8:30 p.m., through February 13. 
Classes will include workouts 
for swimming, biking, running, 
strength training, plus tips for set-
ting up transition areas properly 
and preparing for race day. There 
is a fee.

http://Greenbelt.com
mailto:Bob@greenbelt.com
mailto:Bob@greenbelt.com
http://GreenbeltOnline.org
http://GreenbeltOnline.org
http://GreenbeltOnline.org
http://greenbeltonline.com
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CLASSIFIED ADVERTISING 

JC Landscaping
Beds Trenched and Mulched,
Annuals, Flowers, Perennials,

Ornamental shrubs and trees installed, 
Small tree removal.  

Shrubs and small trees trimmed and 
pruned.  New lawn seeding or sod.  

Free Estimates
301-809-0528

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Richard Cantwell/Broker: 410-790-5099   Frances Fendlay: 240-481-3851 
Mike Cantwell: 240-350-5749    Christina Doss: 410-365-6769 
Michael McAndrew: 240-432-8233    Mark Riley: 301-792-3638 
Mindy Wu:  301-661-5387     Rachel Howard: 443-852-4924 
7829 BELLE POINT DRIVE, GREENBELT, MD 20770  (301)441-1071 

2L EASTWAY- 2 Br, Block w/ updated kitchen, new floors and windows. $164,900 

13B RIDGE-2 Br, 1 bath Brick, updated thru out, Landscaped and private yard. This is 
one of the best homes you can find.  
38L RIDGE- 3 Br, 2 Full Baths, Totally Remodeled w/ 2 story addition! $209,000 
35D RIDGE- 2 Br, Brick, Completely Remodeled top to bottom! New Everything! 
$199,900 
9E RIDGE- 2 Br, brick, w/ forced air/heat. First floor half bath. mud room. This is a 
NON-SMOKING row!!  $154,000 

4A CRESCENT- 3 Br, End block. Garage, Central AC/Heat, large yard! $196,000 

58L CRESCENT- Large addition, first floor bath, updated kitchen! Perfect for one 
story living!- $165,000 

12 EMPIRE- Lakewood Home, 3 Br, 2 Bath- $349,500 

11F SOUTHWAY- Price reduced!  Great location and parking- $136,500 

106 LYNBROOK CT- Boxwood Rambler with 3 Br, 2 bath- $369,900 

4R LAUREL HILL- 1 Br, Lower Level with Huge Yard- Short Sale 
 
 
 
 
 

        
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

HELP WANTED

OPERATORS AND MANICURIST 
needed for family hair salon. Domi-
nick’s Hairstylist, College Park. 301-
980-9200.

LOST AND FOUND

LOST – “SKY” is a 2 ½ year old, sleek, 
black cat weighing about 7 lbs.  Last 
seen in the  Lakecrest/Lakeside Dr. 
area on Dec. 22.  Thank you to those 
who have called. He still isn’t home yet.  
Malia - 301-938-9894.  

MERCHANDISE

STAIR LIFTS – Never walk up steps 
again! Buy new or certified pre-owned 
chair lifts at reduced prices. Lifetime 
warranty and service contract. Call 
301-448-5254.

REAL ESTATE RENTAL

RETIRED GENTLEMAN looking to 
rent; please contact 301-395-0751, or 
charles.sleeth@free.fr

SERVICES

COMPUTERS – Systems installation, 
troubleshooting, network, wireless 
computer upgrades, antivirus, anti-
spam, firewall, etc.  240-601-4163.

LEW’S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY – 
Free estimates, fabric samples, local 
business for over 30 years.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

PATTI’S PETSITTING – By a Profes-
sional Animal Care Specialist.  All 
types of animals!  Insured!  Reasonable 
rates!  References available.  Patti, 
301-910-0050.

JACKIE’S CLEANING – No job too 
big or small.  Estimates, 301-731-0115.

HOUSECLEANING – Over 20 years 
in Greenbelt area!  Weekly, bi-weekly, 
monthly or one time cleaning offered.  
Local references and free estimates 
available.  Debbie, 301-523-9884.

INFANT CARE SPECIALIST – Li-
censed available full time or part 
time, 6 a.m. – midnight, seven days a 
week. – Call Angela, 301-807-0513, 
in Greenbelt.

MISSY’S DECORATING – Serving 
Greenbelt for over 30 years.  Interior 
painting, wall papering.  Free estimates.  
MHIC #26409.  Insured.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

KELLAHER MAINTENANCE EN-
GINEERING, LLC – Plumbing, elec-
trical, painting, drywall, landscape 
design, flower beds, bucket truck 
services, stump grinding, pruning 
trees & removal, pole lighting, power 
washing siding & decks. Mulch & top 
soil delivery. Dkellaher@hotmail.com. 
301-318-5472. Insured.  Visa, Master-
Card, Discover.

 

GREENBELT SERVICE CENTER

Auto Repairs & 
Road Service

A.S.E. Certified Technicians 
Maryland State Inspections

161 CENTERWAY 
GREENBELT, MD 

301-474-8348

Sarah V. Liska 
Broker/Owner 
410-549-1800 
301-385-0523 
sarah@freedomrealtymd.com 

GIVE BLOOD 
GIVE LIFE

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 minimum for ten words.  15¢ for each 

additional word.  Submit ad with payment to the News Review 
office by 8 p.m. Tuesday, or to the News Review drop box in the 
Co-op grocery store before 7 p.m. Tuesday, or mail to 15 Crescent 
Rd., Suite 100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED: $9.60 column inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches ($14.40).  
Deadline 4 p.m. Monday for ads that need to be set up, including 
those needing clip art and/or borders. 8 p.m. Tuesday for camera-
ready ads.

NEEDED: Please include name, phone number and address 
with ad copy.  Ads not considered accepted until published.

PLACE 
YOUR AD 

HERE

wislerconstruction@gmail.com

Wisler Construction LLC
Home & Business

Improvements
Kitchens~Bathrooms~Basements ~Painting

Pressure Washing~Repairs~Sheds~Deck Care
Ceramic Tile~Drywall~Laminated Floors

Commercial Interior Remodeling
 ~Licensed Bonded Insured~

MHIC #40475 
Call 301-345-1261

We can also assist with GHI Renovations: 
Moving Furniture, Air Conditioners, Etc

LICENSED 
PLUMBER
Call Dr. Jarvis for 

any of your plumbing 
or heating needs. 
Reasonable rates. 

Available 24 hours for  
no additional charge. 

240-706-1218

PRAYER OF THE BLESSED 
VIRGIN

Oh, most Beautiful Flower of Mt. 
Carmel, fruitful Divine Splendor of 
Heaven, Blessed Mother of the Son 
of God, Immaculate Virgin, assist 
me in my necessities. Oh, Star of 

the Sea, help me and show me here 
you are my Mother. Oh, Holy Mary, 

Mother of God, Queen of heaven and 
earth, I humbly beseech You from the 

bottom of my heart to succor me in my 
necessities (make request). There are 
none that can withstand your power. 

Oh, Mary, conceived without sin, pray 
for us who have recourse to Thee (say 

three times). Recite this prayer for 
three consecutive days. Publish it and 
your request will be granted to you.

BUYING JUNK from basements, 
garages, attics, self-storage.  Robert, 
240-515-4700

PLEASANT TOUCH BY GWEN – For 
facials, waxing and massage.  301-
345-1849.

READY FOR WINTER?  Before your 
yard is buried in leaves, call Dennis at 
Next Day Home/Lawn for leaf removal, 
overseeding, and lawn preparation for 
the winter.  240-264-7638.

GUTTER CLEANING!  Gutter clean-
ing!  Free estimates!  No McMansions.  
Please call Paul, 301-474-6708.

AIR CONDITIONING – We specialize 
in installing Mitsubishi ductless heat 
pump systems in Greenbelt Homes.  
Call Mike at H&C Heating and Cool-
ing, 301-953-2113.  Licensed and 
insured since 1969.

RUSSELL’S TRIMLAWN & LANDS-
APE – Mulching, leaf cleanup, mowing 
& maintenance. 301-595-9344.

HANDYMAN – Carpentry, painting, 
drywall, roof repairs, ceramic tile.  
240-460-5485

HARRIS LOCK & KEY SERVICE – 
Mobile service: repairing, rekeying and 
installation. 240-593-0828

HAULING & JUNK REMOVAL – 
Complete clean out, garages, houses, 
construction debris, etc.  Licensed & 
insured – free estimates.  Accept credit 
cards.  Mike Smith, 301-346-0840

mailto:charles.sleeth@free.fr
mailto:Dkellaher@hotmail.com
mailto:wislerconstruction@gmail.com
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Traditional		  Monuments		  Cremation
Funerals					     Service

 Donald V. Borgwardt
Funeral Home, P.A.

Family owned and operated
4400 Powder Mill Rd.
Beltsville, Md. 20705-2751	
(301) 937-1707		
www.borgwardtfuneralhome.com
  

Pre-Need Counseling
By Appointment

RICHARD K. GEHRING, HOME IMPROVEMENT
SPECIALIST IN REMODELING & REPAIRS

CARPENTRY – DRYWALL – PAINTING
KITCHENS – BATHROOMS

SIDING – WINDOWS – DOORS – DECKS
LICENSED – INSURED – LEAD PAINT CERTIFIED

MHIC #84145
PHONE 301-441-1246

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A.S.E.

A complete service facility equipped to 
perform all service requirements that your 
manufacturer recommends to comply with 
Preventive Maintenance service sched-
ules & extended warranty programs!  Also, 
routine repairs that keep your vehicles 
operating safely and reliably.

Master Certified Technicians

• Now Offering! •
Auto-body, collision repairs and theft recovery damage

A.S.E. Certified Technicians, 
Insurance Claims Welcome.

Free estimates, please call for appointment

 Traditional Funerals 
 Life Celebrations 
 Memorial Services 
 Simple Cremations

4739 Baltimore Avenue  Hyattsville, MD 20781 

 

Serving Families in the Greenbelt Area ... 
… Since 1858 

301-927-6100 
www.gaschs.com 

 Pet Cremations             
 Caskets, Vaults, Urns 
 Monuments & Markers 
 Flowers























      
     

    
 
     


     


     
   
    

     
   
       















     
    
    

    
     
     

    
    


      
      
     

     
    
    

     
     
    

    

  


     
    

        
    


      
 
     

  
    
   

     
    
 

      
 



     
  
      
     



   

    



 
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

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



 
                      

Personal Injury, Civil, Criminal, Traffic Matters, DUI, Business Law &

Incorporation, Estate Planning & Administration and,

G.H.I. Closings

6305 Ivy Lane, Suite 408, Greenbelt, MD 20770

301-220-3111

Law Offices of

Patrick J. McAndrew, LLC.

Snippets from the Past

Censorship of books sold in 
Greenbelt was proposed by May-
or Thomas J. Canning at the 
town  council meeting last Mon-
day night. Favoring an ordinance 
to ban “sexy stories,” the mayor 
bowed to the decision of other 
council members to authorize 
Town Manager Chas. T. McDon-
ald to discuss the matter first 
with Samuel Ashelman, manager 
of Greenbelt Consumer Services, 
and see if a solution could be 
reached.

Mr. Canning, while deploring 
the sale of comic books, scored 
violently the twenty-five cent 
books with sensational covers and 
contents “not fit for our young 
people to read.” Particular refer-
ence was made by the mayor to 
the best seller dealing with the 
case of the only man left in a 
world of women and another 
with a dedication “To my wife 
... who I hope never reads this 
book …”  

(Investigation of the Greenbelt 
public library revealed that one 
of the two books referred to by 
the mayor is on the circulating 
book shelf. Upon inquiry, it was 
learned that the purchase of the 
book had been recommended by 
several library associations.) 

The mayor said that com-
plaints had been made to GCS 
but that nothing had been done 
by them in the matter. He com-
mented, however, that his pro-
posal was not to be understood 
as an attack on the cooperative. 
The ordinance he had in mind 

Mayor Proposes Book Censorship
Morrison Denounced For Profanity

would apply to “anyone selling 
books in Greenbelt.”

Councilman Allen D. Morri-
son was the target for a vigorous 
denundation by a visitor to the 
meeting.

Charging that Mr. Morrison 
had dragged her son and three 
other boys to the police station 
for tampering with comic sec-
tions of newspapers, she asked 
the council if a councilman had 
the right to deputize himself as 
a policeman and make an ar-
rest. Mayor Canning said   “no”; 
whereupon she said that Mr. 
Morrison had used profane lan-
guage and that her son had not 
been guilty of tampering with the 
papers in the councilman’s garage 
as he claimed.

Mr. Morrison quickly proceed-
ed to give his side of the story 
calling as witness his small son 
who had been present throughout 
the meeting. He questioned the 
boy for several minutes over the 
protests of Mayor Canning that 
the meeting was over and of 
Council member Betty Harrington 
who objected to questioning the 
boy although she felt that the 
charge warranted a hearing by 
the council. 

Following a loud exchange on 
all sides the mayor disposed of 
the matter by saying that it was 
a “private argument” and had no 
place at the meeting.

This front-page article ap-
peared in the January 20, 1949, 
issue of the Greenbelt Coopera-
tor.

jonquils and fistfuls of early let-
tuces, we catch up with one 
another.  Plans for impromptu 
suppers arise.  The availability 
of this week’s produce determines 
the menus.

The season progresses, and we 
ask, “Did you try the buckwheat 
honey?” of a neighbor.  She in 
return says, “Yes, and how about 
those heirloom tomatoes?”  We 
share smiles and laugh.

Over at the pool, families soak 
up the sun together.  Lazy days, 
hot sun and splashing children 
lead to conversations.  “Going to 
the movie tonight?” is followed 
by “Yes, do you want to meet 
up after with the kids?”  We feel 
connected.

Strolling through Roosevelt 
Center in the afternoon is like 
walking down the corridor during 
high school.  We meet up with 
old friends and make new ones.  
We engage.

While simple conversations, 

LIFE continued from page 8

bunches of beets and movie dates 
hardly seem like the stuff that 
moves mountains, these create 
the invisible threads we call com-
munity in Greenbelt – and for 
a while, we can find sanctuary 
from the noise of the outside 
world.  

Oh, what a relief it is!  
May your 2017 bring you 

connectedness with your family 
and community. 

www.greenbeltnewsreview.com

Zero Waste Circle
Meeting on Jan. 11

The next meeting of Green 
Team’s Zero Waste Circle is 
scheduled for Wednesday, January 
11 from 7:30 to 9 p.m. at Public 
Works. The Zero Waste Circle 
encourages residents and city 
programs to reduce waste, reuse 
materials, compost food scraps 
and yard waste and increase re-
cycling efforts to strive towards 
environmental sustainability.

http://www.borgwardtfuneralhome.com
http://www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
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staff to their roster, she said.
While the crowds are not like-

ly to continue into spring, there 
are tools to make the resolu-
tions stronger. Psychologist John 
Norcross of Scranton University 
studied resolutions and people’s 
ability to maintain them. He said 

FITNESS continued from page 1
two of the keys are making the 
resolutions manageable and using 
the buddy system. 

Which means if all the people 
on treadmills brought their bud-
dies to work out there, the gyms 
will have even more people.

Angela Coburn and her grandmother Lydia Coburn finish their 
workout at GAFC.

Photos by Amy 
Hansen

M a r i e - C e c i l e 
G r o e l s e f a 
burns calories 
a t  G re e n b e l t 
Aquatic & Fit-
ness Center.

Holiday Lights of Greenbelt

Lights display on Lastner Lane

Polar bears on Northway

Lights on Ridge Road
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The polar bear and penguin singing group ser-
anades people on the lake.

Christmas decorations along the lake path
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